


 
 
 

 

 

 

 

Board of Directors        February 3, 2021 
East Bay Regional Park District 
2950 Peralta Oaks Court 
Oakland, CA 94605 
 
 
Re:  Bay Area Black Community Naming Recommendation:  

     Thurgood Marshall Regional Park – Home of the Port Chicago 50 
 
 
Dear Esteemed EBRPD Board of Directors, 
 
Thank you for your good work caring for our regional parklands. We know you are 
aware heroes define our ideals and aspirations and recognizing our nation's heroes, of 
all races, is key to building inclusive, equitable, and productive communities. Although 
the names on our regional public lands should reflect the values of society, they often 
just reflect the values of those who are in power. This perpetually leaves people of color 
without acknowledgement of their representative heroes and diminishes the significant 
sacrifices and contributions people of color have made to our region. 
 
The East Bay Area is severely lacking in Black representation in regional park names. 
There are currently zero regional parks in Contra Costa County named to honor Black 
culture or history. This lack of representation has a detrimental effect on self-esteem 
and pride within our communities and results in many underserved citizens feeling 
uninvited and unwelcome in our public parklands. 
 
Fortunately, there is now a unique opportunity to honor Black history on the land where 
so many Black Americans died serving our country at Port Chicago Naval Magazine.  
This former military base, located in Contra Costa County, is the site of the Port 
Chicago disaster, the World War II explosion that killed 320 sailors, officers, and 
civilians. In the aftermath, many of the surviving Black sailors were ordered to resume 
handling the same dangerous munitions that caused the explosion. Under the threat of 
a court martial, ultimately only fifty sailors stood in protest of an order that endangered 
their lives. NAACP's Thurgood Marshall tirelessly worked to defend the fifty servicemen   
– known as the Port Chicago 50 – and advocated to end the vicious policy of 
segregation that contributed to the deaths of the 320 men. Together these civil rights 
pioneers were instrumental in desegregating our U.S. Armed Forces, a pivotal step in 
the journey to national integration. 
  



 
At this future park, we can pay tribute to these stories to cultivate pride and a sense of 
self-esteem in our underserved communities while providing a public space where 
everyone can feel at home in nature. The Park District's unique opportunity is perhaps 
summed up best by U.S. Congressman Mark DeSaulnier, who said: 
 

"This [park] is a wonderful opportunity for the Bay Area to tell an amazing 
American story; both its tragedy and its failure but also of the liberating, forceful 
individuals who decided this wasn't good enough – that we had to reconcile our 
weaknesses and our prejudice with what we hope for in the future." 

 
In the interest of honoring the national heroes and history of Port Chicago Naval 
Magazine, a coalition including Friends of Port Chicago National Memorial, NAACP 
East County, United Veterans Council, and Citizens for Historical Equity has united to 
unanimously recommend Concord Hills Regional Park be named: 
 
Thurgood Marshall Regional Park - Home of the Port Chicago 50 
 
This park name is supported by a petition of over 880 citizens and has been endorsed 
by regional organizations, churches, museums, veterans, and historians. The Black 
Employee Collective of the East Bay Regional Park District, AFSCME Local 2428, Black 
Cultural Zone, Native American Veterans Association, Martin Luther King Jr. Freedom 
Center, and authors Robert L. Allen (The Port Chicago Mutiny) and Steve Sheinkin (The 
Port Chicago 50) are just a few of the many supporters of this proposed park name.  
 
The Port Chicago 50 – whose civil rights protest pre-dates Rosa Parks and the 
Montgomery Bus Boycott – should be revered for courageously standing up for equality. 
Honoring the Port Chicago 50 will give voice to the patriots who lost their lives in the 
explosion and bring renewed context to enhance and serve their legacy. The explosion 
that cost these men their lives was a catalyst for a regional civil rights movement that 
echoed throughout the halls of the White House and forever changed this country for 
the better. That's a momentous legacy we cannot allow to be forgotten.  
 
Supreme Court Justice and NAACP Chief Counsel Thurgood Marshall represents the 
highest ideals of our country and is a shining symbol of equality and justice. As a 
champion of civil rights, he advocated for environmental, racial, and social justice 
including Indigenous sovereignty and self-determination. These themes resonate 
throughout the many stories that will be interpreted at the future visitor center. 
Marshall is a hero and inspiration for future generations.  
 
The enthusiasm and support for this naming recommendation continues to grow. As 
recently-retired Park District GM Robert Doyle said, "This story is not a Contra Costa 
story, it is a national story [and] I don't know anywhere in the District where we've had 
an issue of a national scale... This is probably one of the most important decisions in the 
Park District's history." 
 
Recognizing the sacrifices and contributions of people of color in this park name, by 
naming the park after Black patriots, will serve as a beacon to the Bay Area and the 
entire country that the East Bay Regional Park District values and welcomes Black 



visitors and honors our veterans and the cultural stories of the lands.  
 
For these reasons, we respectfully ask the East Bay Regional Park District to declare 
Concord Hills Regional Park be named: 
 
Thurgood Marshall Regional Park - Home of the Port Chicago 50. 
   
 
Signed, 
 
 
Citizens for Historical Equity 
 
Friends of Port Chicago  
National Memorial 
 

 
United Veterans Council of Pittsburgh, CA 

 
National Association for the Advancement 
of Colored People (NAACP) East County   

 
Cc: 
NPS Superintendent of Port Chicago Naval Magazine National Memorial 
EBRPD General Manager 
EBRPD Deputy General Manager 
EBRPD AGM of Acquisition & Stewardship Division 
EBRPD Planning Department 
EBRPD Black Employee Collective 



























 
East Bay Regional Park District       February 19, 2021 
2950 Peralta Oaks Court 
Oakland, CA 94605 
 
Black Employee Collective - Naming Recommendation for Concord Hills 
 
Dear Board of Directors, 
 
Greetings. The Black Employee Collective (BEC) thanks you for your ongoing efforts to preserve our 
parklands. As employees of the Park District, we ask the Park District to work in a manner that will best 
support and respect all Black, Indigenous and People of Color (BIPOC). As a leader in the 
environmental community, the Park District must create equal opportunities for all communities.  
 
The story of the Port Chicago disaster was at the forefront of the Park District’s annual invitations, 
public announcements, and communications to local politicians regarding the District’s stewardship of 
this land. In letters sent to President Barack Obama and his administration, including Secretary of the 
Interior Sally Jewell, between 2015 and 2016 the Park District committed to “…ensure the story of Port 
Chicago is permanently protected.” These District events and land conveyances, where Contra Costa 
communities gathered in ceremony to commemorate the fallen servicemen, were held on the 
anniversary of the explosion that left the ashes of our brave national patriots buried on this sacred 
ground. Since the explosion, our country has continually attempted to dismiss the story of the 
unexonerated Port Chicago 50 whose voices bring life to the 320 men, 202 of them Black, who died on 
July 17, 1944.  
 
Concord Hills is the only land in the Park District’s stewardship with Black American history of regional 
and national significance, of record. It is the only appropriate place to name in honor of that history. As 
stated at the November 6, 2020 Board Meeting, the BEC supports naming Concord Hills to honor the 
national history of the land. 
 
Despite the initial exclusion of the Black community and its leading Black organizations in the naming 
process, we applaud the Park District for reaching out to our Indigenous brothers and sisters. The 
process of outreach should continue in an attempt to be more inclusive in our park naming practices. 
The BEC supports naming and renaming parks, lakes, and trails to honor our Indigenous brothers and 
sisters while including Indigenous stories in all our interpretive sectors.  
 
As you know, heroic acts and significant events in our history can be lost over the generations if we 
don’t take steps to preserve them. Our country’s earnest attempts to honor Martin Luther King Jr., 
Harriet Tubman, and Rosa Parks were all met with forceful and impassioned attempts to block that 
history from being honored. Even recently, attempts to remove the name of a noted KKK leader from a 
bridge in Selma, Alabama to honor civil rights icon John Lewis was met with fierce opposition. Likewise, 
those who have worked tirelessly to permanently recognize the patriotic servicemen of Port Chicago 
have been met with opposition.  
 



The Park District’s public pledge to permanently protect the national Black history of Port Chicago 
requires naming the park purposefully and emphatically to honor that history. To that end, BEC has 
united with NAACP, Friends of Port Chicago National Memorial, United Veterans Council, Citizens for 
Historical Equity, Martin Luther King Jr. Freedom Center, Black Cultural Zone, Black Mecca Museum, 
Richmond and Emeryville Historical Societies, author Steve Sheinkin*, jazz musician Marcus Shelby, 
and over 700 survey respondents in requesting the Park District honor the national Black history at 
Concord Hills by naming the future park:  
 
Thurgood Marshall Regional Park - Home of the Port Chicago 50 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The East Bay community has reached the kind of public consensus that could not be achieved in 
Selma. The enthusiastic community support for this park name has reached a magnitude that exceeds 
anything in recorded Park District history and, remarkably, was achieved with minimal District 
resources. We see this as an opportunity to represent the diverse, tax-paying citizens we have pledged 
to serve.  
 
This singular park site is the appropriate place to name in honor of our national Black history and we 
are fortunate to have so many regional parklands that can honor Indigenous culture. We sincerely look 
forward to your future efforts to acknowledge and recognize Indigenous peoples and the many diverse 
communities we serve. 
 
We thank you for understanding how important this land is to our Black/African-American history and 
hope this overwhelming public support will make this naming process a celebration of our mutual 
regional history.  
 
Sincerely, 
Black Employee Collective  

 
Yulie Padmore 
Sabrina Pinell 
Yolande Barial Knight 
Precious Shelton 
Eva Rose Leavitt 
Marcus Phinnessee 
Ruth Middleton 

Melissa Fowlks 
Terisa Jackson 
Deontá Allen 
Wanda Bolden-Ross 
Ron Jordan 
Virginia Delgado-Martinez 
Dimitrius McFadden 

Monique Bigbee 
Kenneth Miller 
Anthony Clark 
Renee Robinson 
Ali Haynes 
Dawn Stevenson 
Andrew Jone 

* Steve Shienkin, Author - The Port Chicago 50: Disaster, Mutiny, and The Fight for Civil Rights 
 





  
  

March   29,   2021   
  

East   Bay   Regional   Park   District   Board   of   Directors   
East   Bay   Regional   Park   District   
2950   Peralta   Oaks   Court   
Oakland,   CA   94605   
  

Dear   Board   of   Directors:    
  

This  letter  is  to  state  that  AFSCME  Local  2428  supports  the  Black  Employees  Collective  effort  to                  
rename  Concord  Hills  Regional  Park  to   Thurgood  Marshall  Regional  Park  -  Home  of  the  Port                 
Chicago   50 .   
  

On  July  17,  1944,  a  huge  explosion  at  Port  Chicago  Naval  Magazine  killed  320  civilians  and                  
soldiers,  202  of  whom  were  African  American,  the  largest  homefront  disaster  of  WWII.  This                
segregated  military  base  was  where  many  enlisted  Black  men,  who  had  been  denied  their                
request  to  fight  overseas,  were  assigned  to  load  explosives  onto  ships  under  unsafe  working               
conditions  and  without  adequate  training.  Part  of  the  lax  safety  precautions  came  from  the  White                 
officers  making  bets  regarding  which  groups  could  load  munitions  fastest;  additionally,             
servicemen  were  told  that  munitions  were  not  active  and  would  be  armed  later.  After  the                 
disaster,  Port  Chicago  servicemen  were  ordered  to  return  to  work  loading  munitions  under  the                
same  conditions  at  Mare  Island.  258  Black  servicemen  initially  refused  to  return  citing  safety                
concerns  but  were  threatened  with  a  charge  of  mutiny,  which  in  wartime  can  lead  to  death  by                   
firing  squad.  In  the  end,  50  servicemen  held  out  in  their  refusal  and  were  found  guilty  of  mutiny                    
and  sentenced  to  12-15  years  of  hard  labor  and  incarceration.  Thurgood  Marshall,  then  the                
Chief  Counsel  of  the  NAACP,  spearheaded  an  advocacy  program  that  captured  the  attention  of                
the  nation  during  and  after  the  trial,  and  was  integral  to  eventually  freeing  the  Port  Chicago  50                   
and  paving  the  way  for  desegregation  of  the  US  Navy.  However,  the  Port  Chicago  50  never                  
received  an  official  exoneration.  The  fight  to  exonerate  the  Port  Chicago  50  continues,  and  the                 
proposed  name  pays  tribute  to  those  who  put  themselves  on  the  line  to  demand  an  end  to                   
discrimination   in   all   military   assignments.     
  

The  National  Park  Service  Port  Chicago  Naval  Magazine  National  Memorial  has  begun  to  make                
the  story  of  the  Port  Chicago  disaster  more  visible,  but  there  is  very  limited  public  access  even                   
without  COVID  restrictions.  The  East  Bay  Regional  Park  District  can  further  amplify  the               
significance  not  only  through  increased  public  access  to  the  land,  but  also  by  naming  the  park                  
after   the   very   individuals   involved   in   changing   American   history   after   the   Port   Chicago   disaster.     



  
In  working  toward  more  equitable  practices  in  regards  to  whose  stories  are  made  visible,  what                 
we  name  areas  matters.  Though  the  East  Bay  has  a  rich  history  of  Black  culture  and                  
achievement,  only  one  of  the  District’s  73  parks  is  currently  named  after  an  African  American.                 
Honoring  Thurgood  Marshall  and  the  Port  Chicago  50  in  the  park  name  will  double  that  number,                  
make  this  important  piece  of  national  and  local  history  more  visible,  and  work  to  further  the                  
District’s   stated   mission   to   stand   in   solidarity   with   Black   Americans.     
  

Additionally,  the  renaming  of  Concord  Hills  Regional  Park  to   Thurgood  Marshall  Regional              
Park  -  Home  of  the  Port  Chicago  50 ,  will  act  as  a  beacon  to  anyone  who  looks  at  a  map.  Even                       
if  they  are  unfamiliar  with  the  park,  the  name  alone  will  illuminate  exactly  what  took  place  and                   
point   to   the   seismic   effect   it   had   on   national   policies   and   racial   justice.     
  

AFSCME  Local  2428  adds  our  name  to  the  long  list  of  community  organizations  and  over  700                  
individuals  who  support  this  renaming,  such  as  NAACP  East  County,  Citizens  for  Historical               
Equity,  the  Friends  of  Port  Chicago  National  Memorial,  and  the  United  Veterans  Council  of                
Pittsburg,  CA.  We  look  forward  to  seeing  the  story  of  Thurgood  Marshall  and  the  Port  Chicago                  
50   visible   on   the   map   of   both   our   cultural   and   physical   landscapes.     
  

Best,   
  

AFSCME   Local   2428   
  

Cc:     
  

  

Board   of   Directors:   Dee   Rosario   
Colin   Coffey   
Elizabeth   Echols   
Dennis   Waespi   
Ellen   Corbett   
Ayn   Wieskamp   
Beverly   Lane   

  

Park   Advisory   Committee:   Linda   Best   
Olivia   Sanwong   
Annie   Burke   
Igor   Skaredoff   
Andrew   Cary   
Neil   Tsutsui   
James   Chang 
Roland   Williams   
Kathleen   ‘Susie’   Claxton   
Sharon   Corkin   

Lynda   Deschambault   
Dev   Mahadevan   
Irene   Dieter   
Michael   Gregory   
Adele   Ho   
Michelle   Lacy   
Rochelle   Nason   
Carlyn   Obringer   
Rick   Rickard   
Elissa   Robinson   



Board of Directors 

East Bay Regional Park District 

2950 Peralta Oaks Court 

Oakland, CA 94605 

 

Dear EBRPD Board of Directors:  

 

I am writing to express my enthusiastic support for the of idea of naming a new East Bay park in honor 

of Thurgood Marshall and the sailors who served at the Port Chicago naval base during World War II.  

 

I am convinced that the young Black men who became known as the Port Chicago 50 should be seen as 

civil rights heroes alongside such figures as Rosa Parks and Jackie Robinson. They quite literally put their 

lives on the line to stand up against racism and segregation. These men may have been convicted of 

mutiny, but with the benefit of hindsight, it’s easy to see that it was our government that was in the 

wrong for its racist treatment of Black sailors. Thurgood Marshall made this point eloquently in his legal 

arguments on behalf of the sailors, and I would argue that President Truman as much as conceded the 

point with his order to desegregate the military in 1948.  

 

Ultimately, in different ways, both Thurgood Marshall and the young sailors of Port Chicago pushed our 

country to be better, to move closer to fulfilling the ideals in our beautiful founding documents. It would 

be entirely fitting to honor these American heroes by naming this new park in their honor. 

 

Steve Sheinkin 

Author, The Port Chicago 50: Disaster, Mutiny, the Fight for Civil Rights  
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May 20, 2021 
 
Board of Directors East Bay Regional Park District 
2950 Peralta Oaks Court 
Oakland, CA 94605 
 
Re:  Naming Recommendation: Thurgood Marshall Regional Park – Home of the Port Chicago 50 
 
Dear Esteemed EBRPD Board of Directors, 
 
Thank you for your dedicated work caring for our regional parklands. We know you are aware heroes 
define our ideals and aspirations and recognizing our nation's heroes, of all races, is key to building 
inclusive, equitable, and productive communities. Although the names on our regional public lands 
should reflect the values of society, they often just reflect the values of those who are in power. This 
perpetually leaves people of color without acknowledgement of their representative heroes and 
diminishes the significant sacrifices and contributions people of color have made to our region. 
The East Bay Area is severely lacking in Black representation in regional park names. There are currently 
zero regional parks in Contra Costa County named to honor Black culture or history. This lack of 
representation has a detrimental effect on self-esteem and pride within our communities and results in 
many underserved citizens feeling uninvited and unwelcome in our public parklands. 
 
Fortunately, there is now a unique opportunity to honor Black history on the land where so many Black 
Americans died serving our country at Port Chicago Naval Magazine. This former military base, located 
in Contra Costa County, is the site of the Port Chicago disaster, the World War II explosion that killed 320 
sailors, officers, and civilians. In the aftermath, many of the surviving Black sailors were ordered to 
resume handling the same dangerous munitions that caused the explosion. Under the threat of a court 
martial, ultimately only fifty sailors stood in protest of an order that endangered their lives. NAACP's 
Thurgood Marshall tirelessly worked to defend the fifty servicemen – known as the Port Chicago 50 – 
and advocated to end the vicious policy of segregation that contributed to the deaths of the 320 men. 
Together these civil rights pioneers were instrumental in desegregating our U.S. Armed Forces, a pivotal 
step in the journey to national integration. 
 
In the interest of honoring the national heroes and history of Port Chicago Naval Magazine, a coalition 
including Friends of Port Chicago National Memorial, NAACP East County, United Veterans Council, 
and Citizens for Historical Equity has united to unanimously recommend Concord Hills Regional Park be 
named: 

Thurgood Marshall Regional Park - Home of the Port Chicago 50 
 
The Port Chicago 50 – whose civil rights protest pre-dates Rosa Parks and the Montgomery Bus Boycott – 
should be revered for courageously standing up for equality. Honoring the Port Chicago 50 will give 
voice to the patriots who lost their lives in the explosion and bring renewed context to enhance and serve 
their legacy. The explosion that cost these men their lives was a catalyst for a regional civil rights 
movement that echoed throughout the halls of the White House and forever changed this country for the 
better. That's a momentous legacy we cannot allow to be forgotten. 
 



 
May 21, 2021 
Naming Recommendation: Thurgood Marshall Regional Park – Home of the Port Chicago 50 
Page 2 
 
 
Supreme Court Justice and NAACP Chief Counsel Thurgood Marshall represents the highest ideals of 
our country and is a shining symbol of equality and justice. As a champion of civil rights, he advocated 
for environmental, racial, and social justice including Indigenous sovereignty and self-determination. 
These themes resonate throughout the many stories that will be interpreted at the future visitor center. 
Marshall is a hero and inspiration for future generations. 
 
Recognizing the sacrifices and contributions of people of color in this park name, by naming the park 
after Black patriots, will serve as a beacon to the Bay Area and the entire country that the East Bay 
Regional Park District values and welcomes Black visitors and honors our veterans and the cultural 
stories of the lands. 
 
For these reasons, I respectfully ask the East Bay Regional Park District to declare Concord Hills Regional 
Park be named: 

Thurgood Marshall Regional Park - Home of the Port Chicago 50. 
 
Thank you for consideration of my nomination and support! 
 
Very truly yours, 

 
Newell Arnerich 
Vice Mayor of Danville 
E: NArnerich@Danville.ca.gov M. 510.366.0716 
 
 



FROM THE DESK OF 
MARK DESAULNIER 

 
 
 
 

May 31, 2021 
 

East Bay Regional Park District 
Board of Directors 
2950 Peralta Oaks Court 
P.O. Box 5381 
Oakland, CA 94605-0381 
 
Dear Board Members: 
 
I write to express my strong support to name the future regional park at the former Concord 
Naval Weapons Station: Concord Regional Park as “Thurgood Marshall Regional Park – Home 
of the Port Chicago 50.” 
 
Adopting this name would have both historical and representational significance. As a defender 
of the Port Chicago 50 in their historic fight against discrimination and wrongful convictions, 
Thurgood Marshall played an important role in their story. This trial, and Marshall’s role in it, 
helped to play a role in the desegregation of the Armed Forces. As the first African American 
Supreme Court justice, Marshall is more than deserving of this honor. 
 
According to the Mercury News, this would be the first regional park in Contra Costa County 
named for an African American person. With almost 10% of all Contra Costa residents being 
African American, it is important to honor and represent an African American hero. 
 
To both recognize the significance of Marshall’s contributions to our region and pay tribute to 
the important work African Americans like Marshall and the Port Chicago 50 have made 
throughout history, I strongly support the name “Thurgood Marshall Regional Park – Home of 
the Port Chicago 50.” I appreciate you taking the time to consider my views on this matter and 
trust they will be given the fair and thorough review they deserve. 
 
 
      Sincerely, 
 
 
       

 
Congressman Mark DeSaulnier 

 






